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OPINION AND ORDER

The claimant appeals an administrative law judge’s

opinion filed October 29, 2012.  The administrative law

judge found that the claimant failed to prove he developed

reflex sympathetic dystrophy, and that the claimant failed
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to prove he was permanently totally disabled.  After

reviewing the entire record de novo, the Full Commission

finds that the claimant proved he developed reflex

sympathetic dystrophy as a result of his compensable injury. 

The claimant proved that he sustained permanent anatomical

impairment in the amount of 37%.  We find that the claimant

did not prove he was permanently totally disabled.  

I.  HISTORY

Ray Anthony Walker, age 55, testified that he was a

high school graduate and had attended truck driving school. 

The claimant testified that he had attended trade school and

had received training in the areas of mechanics and welding. 

The claimant testified that most of his adult employment

history involved truck driving.  The claimant was also

employed for several years as a custodian for the Little

Rock School District, and he was a temporary employee with

the U.S. Postal Service for approximately four years.  

The claimant became employed as a full-time delivery

truck driver for the respondent-employer, Fresenius Medical

Care, in October 2005.  The claimant testified that his work

for the respondents occasionally required manual labor.  The

parties stipulated that the claimant “sustained an
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admittedly compensable right elbow injury on April 17,

2006.”  The claimant testified, “I was on the dock, and I

slipped and fell backwards off and hit solid concrete....I

hit the back, neck, and both of my elbows, and my wrists.”

According to the record, an emergency physician

indicated on April 17, 2006 that the claimant had slipped

and fallen, and that the claimant complained of pain in his

neck and right shoulder.  The clinical impression was neck

sprain and contusion to the right shoulder.  The claimant

testified that his employment with the respondents was

terminated on April 17, 2006.

The claimant saw Dr. Ethan J. Schock on April 28, 2006:

He was unloading some equipment on a dock when he
fell backwards off the loading dock.  This is a
height of about 4 ½ feet.  He fell onto the
posterior aspect of his right shoulder.  Since
that time he has had a great deal of pain in his
shoulder radiating into his trapezius distribution
and towards his elbow.  He has had very little
ability to perform much work because of right
shoulder pain....
He denies any loss of consciousness, numbness or
tingling in his hand or neurologic type symptoms.  
X-rays are reviewed and show no sign of fracture,
significant degenerative changes, malalignment in
the right shoulder.

An MR scan of the claimant’s right wrist was taken on

May 11, 2006, with the impression, “Fractures of the radial
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styloid and scaphoid.  There is evidence for avascular

necrosis involving the proximal pole of the scaphoid.”

Dr. Jeanine Andersson began treating the claimant on

June 13, 2006 and assessed

“1.  Right chronic scaphoid nonunion advanced collapse wrist

deformity, likely aggravated by the patient’s recent fall on

April 17, 2006.  2.  Right carpal tunnel syndrome with no

EMG/NCV study to confirm this.  3.  Left olecranon bursitis

with evidence of osteophyte formation at the tip of the

olecranon, chronic, with acute exacerbation.”

Dr. Andersson performed surgery on September 27, 2006:

“1.  Right scaphoid excision with four-corner arthrodesis. 

2.  Right radial styloidectomy.  3.  Right olecranon

osteophyte excision.”  The post-operative diagnosis was “1. 

Right SLAC wrist.  2.  Right olecranon osteophyte,

symptomatic.”  Dr. Andersson provided follow-up treatment

after surgery.  

A limited triple phase bone scan bilateral hands and

wrists was performed on January 11, 2007, with the

impression, “Positive for right reflex sympathetic

dystrophy.  Recommend clinical and plain film correlation.”  



WALKER - F604962 5

The claimant followed up with Dr. Andersson on January

15, 2007: “The patient’s bone scan came back positive for

reflex sympathetic dystrophy.  He was referred to Dr.

Rutherford today for treatment....Assessment: 1.  Right hand

four corner arthrodesis with scaphoid excision with delayed

healing secondary to poorly controlled diabetes.  2.  New

onset of reflex sympathetic dystrophy....I will defer all

pain medication and management of reflex sympathetic

dystrophy to Dr. Rutherford.”  

Dr. Reginald J. Rutherford reported on January 15,

2007:

Mr. Walker injured his right upper extremity on 
4-17-06.  He fell fracturing his wrist and
injuring his right shoulder.  He has developed
persistent pain, swelling and loss of range of
motion all digits right hand.  He also reports
numbness of the thumb, index, long and ring
fingers right hand.  He underwent a recent bone
scan hard copy of which was available for review
which demonstrates changes characteristic for RSD. 
This correlates with his examination which
demonstrates contactual hypersensitivity, diffuse
hand swelling and loss of range of motion all
digits right hand.  

Mr. Walker suffers from RSD right upper extremity. 
He may have co-morbid carpal tunnel syndrome. 
Arrangements will be made for an EMG/Nerve
Conduction Study in several weeks time.  He will
proceed in current treatment for RSD which will
comprise use of Neurontin 300 mg three times per
day, Clonidine patch 0.1 mg strength patch applied
to the dorsum of the right hand one patch per
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week, sympathetic blocks with Little Rock Pain
Management and stress loading....

Dr. Carlos Roman performed a stellate ganglion block on

January 22, 2007.  Dr. Roman diagnosed “Complex regional

pain syndrome of the right upper extremity.”  Dr. Roman

performed a second stellate ganglion block on January 29,

2007 and diagnosed “Complex regional pain syndrome of the

right upper extremity.”  Dr. Brent Walker performed a “preop

stellate ganglion block on the right” on March 14, 2007 and

diagnosed “Complex regional pain syndrome, right upper

extremity.” 

Dr. Andersson performed surgery on March 14, 2007: “1. 

Right median and ulnar nerve exploration with release of

both Guyon canal and the carpal tunnel.”  The post-operative

diagnosis was “1.  Right medial nerve compromise.  2.  Right

ulnar nerve compromise.”

Dr. Michael Stone performed a “Stellate ganglion block

right with fluoroscopy and sedation” on March 15, 2007.  Dr.

Stone’s impression was “Chronic regional pain syndrome,

right upper extremity.”  

The claimant followed up with Dr. Andersson on March

29, 2007: “His swelling is significantly decreased from that

of preoperatively.  He is able to fully extend his fingers
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and make a loose fist.  Assessment 1.  Status post right

median nerve and ulnar nerve exploration.  2.  Four corner

arthrodesis.”  

Dr. Rutherford noted on April 26, 2007, “He has

undergone surgical exploration of the median and ulnar

nerves at the wrist....He reports residual pain and impaired

movement of the fingers of the hand.  He needs to resume

treatment for RSD.  This should comprise sympathetic blocks,

physical therapy, Lyrica and Clonidine patch....I have been

informed by Dr. Andersson that Mr. Walker has indicated that

he will not proceed to sympathetic blocks and will not

undergo physical therapy.  If he is noncompliant with

recommended necessary treatment his prognosis is poor and he

will likely end up with long term compromise of hand

function.  Follow up with myself will be required if Mr.

Walker is compliant with the above treatment

recommendations.”  

Dr. Robert Powers performed a right stellate ganglion

block on May 2, 2007, for “Complex regional pain syndrome

involving the right upper extremity.”  Dr. Walker performed

a right stellate ganglion block on May 9, 2007.  Dr. Walker

noted that the Final Diagnosis was “Complex regional pain
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syndrome.”  Dr. Powers performed right stellate ganglion

blocks on May 16, 2007 and May 23, 2007.  Dr. Stone

performed a stellate ganglion block on June 4, 2007.  

Dr. Andersson assessed the following on June 22, 2007:

“1.  Right four corner arthrodesis.  2.  Median ulnar nerve

dysfunction, status post release.  3.  RSD.  4.  Poor

patient compliance.  Plan 1.  An FCE will be ordered today

to assess overall patient participation in his improvement

and care.  2.  Patient is currently getting ready to file

disability papers for long-term disability.  3.  I will see

patient back after the FCE has been obtained.”    

A Functional Capacity Evaluation was provided on July

6, 2007:

Mr. Walker is referred with complaints of pain in
his right shoulder, right elbow, right wrist and
right hand as well as his left elbow.  Mr. Walker
is referred to FTC by Dr. Michael Moore of Little
Rock, AR....

The results of this evaluation indicate that Mr.
Walker gave an unreliable effort, with 20 of 43
consistency measures within expected
limits....During his evaluation, Mr. Walker
exhibited numerous episodes of inconsistent effort
as well as multiple signs of self-limiting
behavior and magnification of symptoms....

Although Mr. Walker demonstrated the ability to
perform work in the Sedentary category, this level
of function should not be considered his maximum
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functional status due to repeated signs and
examples of unreliable effort....

Dr. Andersson reported on July 16, 2007:

Mr. Walker is here for followup from his
functional capacity evaluation.  Patient states he
was not able to finish his functional capacity
evaluation secondary to it being too strenuous for
him.  Patient gave an unreliable effort with 20/43
consistent measurements within expected
limits....Per the opinion of the evaluator,
these results were not consistent even with
somebody with a history of RSD.  

Based on this somewhat limited study, Mr. Walker
is able to perform work activities at the
sedentary level as defined by the physical demand
characteristics of work....

Assessment
1.  Right four corner arthrodesis with CT scan
confirming fusion block.
2.  Right median and ulnar nerve dysfunction,
status post release with continued subjective
complaints of numbness.
3.  RSD with patient having poor patient
compliance.  
4.  Unreliable effort put forth by FCE.  

Plan
1.  Mr. Walker continues to be a challenge as far
as being able to completely eradicate him from
overall pain.  Because he has not actively
participated in his overall care with a history of
poor compliance and inconsistencies in his exam, I
do not see any further intervention I would
recommend for him at this time.
2.  Patient states he is currently seeking long
term disability and does not think he can go back
to work.  
3.  I will go ahead and give him a release today. 
Certainly, Mr. Walker does have some permanent
restrictions, however, I am not able to completely
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elucidate what these are based upon his
inconsistencies within his FCE.  At the very
minimum, given his current subjective complaints,
I think that no use of the right upper extremity
is appropriate at this point.  
4.  Patient will be scheduled for his final
impairment rating.
5.  He will also be given a Heelbo pad for the
left elbow.
6.  Patient understands the above treatment plan
as outlined, however he does not agree with it. 
He was very dissatisfied upon leaving today.

Dr. Andersson informed the respondent-carrier on August

30, 2007, “The patient reported to me at his initial

presentation on 6/13/2006 that he slipped and fell injuring

his right wrist and shoulder, as well as his left elbow.  My

assessment at that time was that patient had evidence of

left olecranon bursitis with a history of chronic osteophyte

formation of the left elbow.  Based upon this history and my

clinical exam at that point, it is a reasonable conclusion

that the patient’s left elbow injury is related to his

complaints.  I would not recommend surgical intervention for

this particular disorder, however.  I would recommend

protective measures such as a Heelbo pad and

antiinflammatories.”  

Dr. Andersson signed a form on December 14, 2007

indicating, “May Return To Work With The Following

Restrictions: permanent loss of right hand.”    
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The parties stipulated that the claimant “reached

maximum medical improvement and the end of his healing

period on March 27, 2008.”  Dr. Andersson reported on March

27, 2008:

Mr. Walker underwent an impairment rating for the
right upper extremity.  The patient’s impairment
rating is limited based upon his inability to
complete the evaluation of range of motion
exercises required for the right hand.  Therefore,
the hand cannot be evaluated with objective data. 
The right wrist has 0% impairment.  The right
elbow has 37% impairment.  He has a total of 37%
impairment of the upper extremity excluding the
right hand, which the patient stated he was not
able to tolerate for his permanent impairment.  
These statements are made with a reasonable degree
of medical certainty and are based on the AMA
Guide to the Evaluation of Permanent Impairment,
4th Edition.

  
The parties stipulated that the claimant “has been

assigned a 37% anatomical impairment rating to the right

upper extremity which Respondent No. 1 has accepted and

paid.”

The respondents initiated investigative surveillance of

the claimant at his home beginning July 3-4, 2009.  The

claimant was recorded on video as he used his right arm to

spray water with a hose.  The claimant also walked, bent at

the waist, and closed a car trunk.  The claimant was

observed as he lifted his right arm above his head.   
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The claimant was deposed on September 9, 2009.  The

claimant testified that his commercial driver’s license was

no longer valid, because “they won’t let me drive no more

since I got hurt.”  The claimant testified that he had not

attempted to return to any type of work since the April 17,

2006 compensable injury.  The claimant testified that he was

receiving workers’ compensation benefits and social security

disability benefits.  The claimant’s testimony indicated

that his right hand was not functional, and that his left

elbow was “busted up.”  The claimant testified regarding his

right arm, “I can’t move my fingers.  It pains all night,

and it hurts.  My shoulder still hurts.  My whole right side

hurts.  I’m weak.”  The claimant testified that his right

arm “doesn’t work.”  The claimant testified that he was

physically unable to work at a full-time job: “I’m in pain,

and I can’t bend over, and I can’t lift anything. 

Medications that I take say you cannot drive, some of the

nerve medicines.”            

Dr. Andersson corresponded with the claimant’s attorney

on November 18, 2009:

I received your request for additional impairment
in regards to Mr. Ray Walker’s RSD.  As you know,
I last evaluated Mr. Walker back on July 16, 2007. 
The patient was noncompliant with his care at that
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point and was scheduled for his final impairment
rating for his injury on the right upper
extremity.  At that juncture the patient was
nonparticipatory with the impairment rating for
the right upper extremity and therefore a full
impairment was not able to be rendered.
Based on the limited data available at his
impairment rating back on March 24, 2008 I cannot
with any reasonable degree of medical certainty
issue any further impairment to Mr. Walker based
upon the data that I had at the time of his
original impairment rating.  Therefore, the
impairment of 37% of the right elbow and 37% of
the right upper extremity stands.

Dr. William E. Ackerman provided an Independent Medical

Examination on May 22, 2010 and concluded, “The patient does

suffer from an ulnar and median nerve neuropathy.  He has no

signs or symptoms of a complex regional pain syndrome at

present.”      

In surveillance video dated June 19, 2010, the claimant

was seen using his right arm to open and close the trunk of

a vehicle.  The claimant was also observed as he apparently

used a long-handled implement to clean a swimming pool.  The

claimant was observed as he used both upper extremities to

splash water on his shoulders.  The claimant was filmed as

he briskly walked, carried an object with his right hand,

and used his right hand to scratch his face.  The claimant

at one point walked while carrying a large box on his left

shoulder.  The claimant was able to lift both arms at and
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above shoulder level.  The claimant demonstrated uninhibited

use of both upper extremities.  

Surveillance footage taken June 20, 2010 and June 26,

2010 indicated that the claimant became aware of the

investigator’s presence.  After repeated glances in the

investigator’s direction, the claimant went inside his home

and emerged carrying a walking cane.  The claimant was also

wearing a brace on his right hand and occasionally held his

right hand to his chest.  The claimant was able to hold what

appeared to be mail correspondence.  The claimant drove his

car for a short distance.  In surveillance dated August 7,

2010, the claimant walked with an unimpeded gait as he used

a tool to pick up objects.  

Dr. Ackerman noted on August 12, 2010, “I wish to make

a supplemental report that based on my review of the

surveillance DVD that this claimant has the use of his right

hand as well as his right upper extremity.  As a result, it

is my medical opinion that he could do some gainful

employment wherein he would not have to lift heavy objects. 

Furthermore, I do not feel that he has a significant

shoulder impairment as well as disability based on my

review.”
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In surveillance footage taken August 14, 2010, the

claimant was seen as he performed yard work, using both

upper extremities to lift, carry, and stack large tree

limbs.  The claimant was observed as he bent at the waist

and appeared to be vigorously using a rake at one point. 

The claimant showed no signs of pain or physical limitations

with either upper extremity.    

Dr. Ackerman corresponded with the respondents on

September 7, 2010:

I have viewed a video on the claimant, Ray Walker. 
The video was obtained on August 7, 2010, as well
as August 14, 2010.  The claimant was using both
upper extremities for picking up trash and other
objects in a yard.  He was able to use both upper
extremities.  Both upper extremities appear to
demonstrate normal range of motion.  I am unsure
as to the amount of weight that he was actually
picking up.  Obviously on both days, the claimant
was able to use his extremities doing normal
tasks, which involved cleaning up apparently two
yards.  

This observed motion is inconsistent with the
history that he gave me during my independent
medical examination.  During my independent
medical evaluation, the patient stated that he had
complete disuse of his right upper extremity and
felt that he could never return back to gainful
employment because of the severe injury he
sustained to his right upper extremity.  The video
surveillance is inconsistent with his claim of
complete disuse of his extremity.  My opinion is
based on the video DVD that was supplied to me. 
It is my opinion that the DVD is accurate and
depicts the claimant.
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Dr. Kevin J. Collins examined the claimant on March 23,

2011 and assessed the following:

1) Patient is s/p fall, hitting the back of his
head and hitting both elbows with enough force to
require surgery on the right and now he has
significant left olecranon bursitis which is quite
painful.  He has arthrodesis of the right wrist
with no range of motion, his MCP joints are flexed
90 degrees, phalanges are extended and he has
sausaging of his fingers, all consistent with end
stage RSD.  He has a non-functional upper
extremity that was rated with 0% which I would
contest.  
2) He needs further treatment for his RSD.  He is
compensating with the musculature of the proximal
muscles and now his compensatory mechanisms are
resulting in pain in his neck and mid back to try
to make up for that.  He also has significant left
elbow pain.
3) I would recommend further assessment and
evaluation by a board-certified hand specialist
such as Dr. David Rhodes to get a second opinion.
4) I would recommend Dr. William Ackerman, a board
certified pain specialist, for his RSD.  He does
work with RSD.  He is getting minimal medication,
Lorcet, 10 mg. three times a day for a total of 30
a month.  That will not work.  I will recommend 10
mg. three times a day and give him #90 for a
month.  
5) We may need to consider therapy to see if we
can get any range of motion back in his hand at
this point as well as further evaluation of his
elbows.
6) From my medical opinion as a board certified
physician, I feel he is unable to work his job or
any other job.  He is primarily a manual laborious
worker and I would have to possibly consider a
head injury occurred as well that was never
diagnosed given the fact he was hit with enough
force to fracture his elbow.
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7) I would recommend a neuropsych evaluation by
Dr. Garrett Andrews, a board certified
neuropsychologist, to gain further information on
whether or not he had a true head injury because
of the fall.
8) I do see mention here of permanent loss of
right hand by Dr. Andersson on 12/14/07 but I
still don’t understand the 0% impairment rating.
9) I would like to follow up with him after he has
had an opportunity to be further evaluated.  

Dr. Collins opined in October 10, 2011 correspondence

that the claimant had sustained a 50% whole-person

impairment.     

A pre-hearing order was filed on October 24, 2011.  The

parties agreed to litigate the following issues:

1.  Did the claimant sustain reflex sympathetic
dystrophy (RSD) as a compensable consequence of
his admittedly compensable right elbow injury?
2.  If so, did the claimant sustain compensable
anatomical impairment as a result of that RSD?
3.  If so, what is the claimant’s appropriate
rating for RSD under the AMA Guides 4th Edition?
4.  If he sustained an ascertainable degree of
compensable impairment due to RSD, is the claimant
entitled to benefits for permanent and total
disability or wage loss in excess of his
anatomical impairment?
5.  The claimant objects to the respondents taking
Dr. Ackerman’s deposition and objects to the
admissibility of Dr. Ackerman’s reports and his
deposition testimony.  
6.  Future medical for RSD, if the claimant has
sustained compensable RSD.

Additional surveillance of the claimant was taken on

April 14-15, 2012.  The claimant was seen walking, sitting,
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talking into a cell phone, and using both upper extremities

without difficulty.    

The parties deposed Dr. Ackerman on April 16, 2012. 

The respondents’ attorney questioned Dr. Ackerman:

Q.  Based upon your physical exam that you
performed and the history you took, do you have an
opinion based upon a reasonable degree of medical
certainty as to whether Mr. Walker suffered from
RSD?

A.  My conclusion was that, first of all, he had
an injury of - a fracture of his right hand of the
distal forearm and then a possible complex
regional pain syndrome or RSD....

Q.  So, do you or don’t you think that he had RSD
at the time of your examination?

A.  At the time of the examination he
didn’t....RSD is a dynamic disease, which means
the day before he may have had it.  The day after
he may have had it....

Q.  And so at the time you saw him, did he have
any symptoms of RSD?

A.  No....

The claimant’s attorney questioned Dr. Ackerman:

Q.  If other doctors have said that Mr. Walker has
RSD, you wouldn’t have reason to disagree with
those doctors?

A.  No.  

Q.  If Dr. Collins said Mr. Walker has RSD, you
wouldn’t have reason to disagree with that either?
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A.  No.  That was the reason he was sent here from
Dr. Collins for the treatment of RSD....    

After testifying in a deposition on April 19, 2012, Dr.

Collins wrote on May 2, 2012 that the impairment rating he

had assigned on October 10, 2011 was incorrect, and that the

claimant had sustained a 58% whole-body impairment rating.  

Dr. Collins reported on July 12, 2012:

This is a revision of a former incorrect rating
that I rendered on a dictation dated October 10,
2011.  The impairment rating comes from page 56. 
The sensory loss for the thumb based on 3.1,
figure 7 comes out to 9% or 4% for the hand. 
Sensory loss for the finger is based on table 1,
page 18 and would give us 36% for the DIP which is
60% for the PIP which is 12% and 54% to the MP
joint which is 11% which comes out to 35% for the
total hand.  Looking at table 2, page 11, this
would come out to 32% to the upper extremity which
equates to 19% total body.  On further reflection,
it states for sensory that you can only use 5%
maximum for the whole body so that is what we
used.  Just for clarity, the nerves involved were
the radial sensory at C-5, C-6, median sensory at
C-6, T-1, ulnar sensory at C-8 to C-7.  

Looking at the motor table 12-A, page 49 shows
grade 1 gives him 90%.  Using table 3, page 20
comes out to 54% whole person.  I am not going to
combine that with the 5% because I think that has
already been compensated.  I will go with 54%
total body impairment based on page 20, table 3.  

This is stated with a reasonable degree of medical
certainty.  If you have any further questions,
please do not hesitate to contact my office.
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The parties deposed Dr. Collins on July 12, 2012.  The

respondents’ attorney questioned Dr. Collins:

Q.  And what is your conclusion as to the motor
deficit impairment of the claimant’s right hand?

A.  Okay.  Well, what I got was looking as his
grade one is what I gave him, gave him 90 percent. 
Using the table they referred me to, Table 3, page
30, to convert that to whole person was 54
percent....

Q.  Where it translates a 90 percent impairment of
the upper extremity to 54 percent of the whole
person, that it would be your opinion that that
rating of 54 percent to the whole person is the
final rating for the claimant’s RSD in this case.
Is that accurate?

A.  That is accurate....

Q.  Does the video that you saw today in any way
change your opinion on the final disability rating
you’ve apportioned in this case of 54 percent to
the whole person?

A.  No.  I don’t think it changes.  I don’t think
it was conclusive enough.  I think that the one
where I saw him do the most was a year or two
before I actually saw him.

Q.  Okay.

A.  RSD tends to be a progressive disease.  It’s
also episodic.  You have good days followed by bad
days.  Took his medicine, maybe his Neurontin,
whatever his treatment is for at the time, maybe
felt like he could go out and do this....

Q.  And have the answers to my questions today
been similarly stated within a reasonable degree
of medical certainty?
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A.  Yes.    

A hearing was held on August 7, 2012.  The claimant

testified that he suffered with chronic pain and that he

would require prescription medication in order to function

properly in a work setting.  The claimant testified that he

did not know of any work which he could perform.  The

claimant testified that he was unable to move the fingers on

his right hand or grasp objects with his right hand.  The

claimant testified that he drove his vehicle approximately

6-8 miles in order to attend the Commission hearing.         

An administrative law judge filed an opinion on October

29, 2012.  The administrative law judge found, among other

things, that the claimant did not prove he developed reflex

sympathetic dystrophy.  The administrative law judge found

that the claimant did not prove he was permanently totally

disabled.    

The claimant appeals to the Full Commission.

II.  ADJUDICATION

A.  Compensable Consequence

If an injury is compensable, then every natural

consequence of that injury is also compensable.  Martin

Charcoal, Inc. v. Britt, 102 Ark. App. 252, 284 S.W.3d 91
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(2008), citing Air Compressor Equip. v. Sword, 69 Ark. App.

162, 11 S.W.3d 1 (2000).  The basic test is whether there is

a causal connection between the two episodes.  Jeter v. B.R.

McGinty Mechanical, 62 Ark. App. 53, 968 S.W.2d 645 (1998).

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “8.  The claimant has failed to establish by a

preponderance of the credible evidence that he developed

reflex sympathetic dystrophy.”  The Full Commission does not

affirm this finding.  We find that the claimant was properly

diagnosed with reflex sympathetic dystrophy, and that the

claimant’s reflex sympathetic dystrophy was a natural

consequence of the claimant’s compensable injury.  

The parties stipulated that the claimant sustained a

compensable right elbow injury on April 17, 2006.  The

record indicates that the respondents also accepted medical

treatment provided for the claimant’s right shoulder, right

wrist, and left elbow.  Dr. Andersson performed surgery to

the claimant’s right wrist in September 2006.  A triple

phase bone scan of the claimant’s hands and wrists in

January 2007 was “Positive for reflex sympathetic

dystrophy.”  Dr. Andersson’s assessment in January 2007

included “New onset of reflex sympathetic dystrophy.”  Dr.
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Rutherford opined in January 2007, “Mr. Walker suffers from

RSD right upper extremity.”  Dr. Roman, Dr. Walker, Dr.

Stone, and Dr. Powers all subsequently diagnosed complex

regional pain syndrome of the claimant’s right upper

extremity, which condition Dr. Ackerman characterized as

reflex sympathetic dystrophy.  

We recognize Dr. Ackerman’s Independent Medical

Examination in May 2010 where he opined that the claimant

did not suffer from reflex sympathetic dystrophy.  It is

within the Commission’s province to weigh all of the medical

evidence and to determine what is most credible.  Minnesota

Mining & Mfg. v. Baker, 337 Ark. 94, 989 S.W.2d 151 (1999). 

In the present matter, we find that the opinions of Dr.

Andersson, Dr. Rutherford, Dr. Roman, Dr. Walker, Dr. Stone,

and Dr. Powers are all entitled to significant evidentiary

weight.  Each of these treating physicians diagnosed reflex

sympathetic dystrophy, or complex regional pain syndrome. 

We also attach significant weight to the opinion of Dr.

Collins, who reported in March 2011 that the claimant’s

symptoms were “all consistent with end stage RSD.”  Finally,

the Full Commission also notes the subsequent deposition

testimony of Dr. Ackerman.  Dr. Ackerman testified in April
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2012 that he did not disagree with the opinions of the other

treating physicians that the claimant had been properly

diagnosed with reflex sympathetic dystrophy.  

The Full Commission finds that the claimant sustained

reflex sympathetic dystrophy as a natural consequence of his

compensable injury.  

B.  Anatomical Impairment

Permanent impairment, which is usually a medical

condition, is any permanent functional or anatomical loss

remaining after the healing period has been reached. 

Ouachita Marine v. Morrison, 246 Ark. 882, 440 S.W.2d 216

(1969).  Permanent benefits shall be awarded only upon a

determination that the compensable injury was the major

cause of the impairment.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(4)(F)(ii)(a)(Repl. 2002).  Any determination of the

existence or extent of physical impairment shall be

supported by objective and measurable physical or mental

findings.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-704(c)(1)(B)Repl. 2002). 

There is no requirement that medical testimony be based

solely or expressly on objective findings, only that the

medical evidence of the impairment be supported by objective

findings.  Wal-Mart Assocs., Inc. v. Ealey, 2009 Ark. App.



WALKER - F604962 25

680; Singleton v. City of Pine Bluff, 97 Ark. App. 59, 244

S.W.3d 709 (2007).  It is the duty of the Commission to

translate the evidence on all issues before it into findings

of fact.  Gencorp Polymer Products v. Landers, 36 Ark. App.

190, 820 S.W.2d 475 (1991).  The Commission has adopted the

American Medical Association’s Guides to the Evaluation of

Permanent Impairment, 4th ed. 1993, to be used in assessing

anatomical impairment.  See Rule 099.34, Ark. Code Ann. §11-

9-521(h)(Repl. 2002).  

In the present matter, the Full Commission has found

that the claimant sustained reflex sympathetic dystrophy as

a natural consequence of the April 17, 2006 compensable

injury.  Dr. Andersson, the treating surgeon, diagnosed

reflex sympathetic dystrophy in January 2007.  On March 27,

2008, Dr. Anderson assigned the claimant a 37% permanent

anatomical impairment rating for his right upper extremity. 

The parties stipulated that the claimant reached the end of

his healing period on March 27, 2008, and that the

respondents accepted and paid the 37% rating. 

The claimant contends that he is entitled to a 54%

anatomical impairment rating.  Dr. Collins attempted to

assign the claimant a 54% anatomical impairment rating in
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July 2012.  The 54% rating was one of three conflicting and

contradictory ratings assessed by Dr. Collins at various

times.  Dr. Collins also calculated a 50% impairment rating

in October 2011 and a 58% impairment rating in May 2012. 

The Commission has the duty of weighing medical evidence

and, if the evidence is conflicting, its resolution is a

question of fact for the Commission.  Green Bay Packaging v.

Bartlett, 67 Ark. App. 332, 999 S.W.2d 695 (1999).  In the

present matter, the Full Commission finds that Dr.

Andersson’s opinion is entitled to more evidentiary weight

than Dr. Collins’ opinion.  Dr. Andersson informed the

claimant’s attorney in November 2009 that she had again

evaluated the claimant’s physical condition, and that the

claimant was not entitled to permanent anatomical impairment

greater than 37%.  The Full Commission finds that the

claimant proved he sustained permanent anatomical impairment

in the amount of 37% as a result of the compensable injury.

C.  Medical Treatment

The employer shall promptly provide for an injured

employee such medical treatment as may be reasonably

necessary in connection with the injury received by the

employee.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-508(a)(Repl. 2002).  The
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employee has the burden of proving by a preponderance of the

evidence that medical treatment is reasonably necessary. 

Stone v. Dollar General Stores, 91 Ark. App. 260, 209 S.W.3d

445 (2005).  Preponderance of the evidence means the

evidence having greater weight or convincing force. 

Metropolitan Nat’l Bank v. La Sher Oil Co., 81 Ark. App.

269, 101 S.W.3d 252 (2003).  What constitutes reasonably

necessary medical treatment is a question of fact for the

Commission.  Wright Contracting Co. v. Randall, 12 Ark. App.

358, 676 S.W.2d 750 (1984).  

In the present matter, the parties stipulated that the

claimant sustained a compensable right elbow injury on April

17, 2006.  The respondents also accepted treatment related

to the claimant’s right shoulder, right wrist, and left

elbow.  Dr. Andersson performed right wrist surgery in

September 2006.  The Commission has discussed at length the

subsequent diagnosis of reflex sympathetic dystrophy by Dr.

Andersson and other treating physicians.  Dr. Andersson

performed additional surgery in March 2007.  Dr. Rutherford

noted in April 2007 that the claimant was non-compliant with

a recommended treatment program, which program included

injection therapy.  Dr. Andersson agreed that the claimant
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was not actively participating in his medical care and was

non-compliant.  The parties stipulated that the claimant

“reached maximum medical improvement and the end of his

healing period on March 27, 2008.”  A claimant may be

entitled to ongoing medical treatment after the healing

period has ended, if the medical treatment is geared toward

management of the claimant’s injury.  Patchell v. Wal-Mart

Stores, Inc., 86 Ark. App. 230, 184 S.W.3d 31 (2004).  

Dr. Collins examined the claimant on March 23, 2011. 

Dr. Collins recommended assessment by a hand specialist as

well as consideration of physical therapy.  The Full

Commission finds that the claimant proved he was entitled to

these treatment recommendations.  There is no evidence of

record demonstrating that the claimant sustained a

compensable head injury, and the claimant did not prove he

was entitled to a neuro-psychological evaluation for a

purported head injury.  

D.  Permanent Total Disability

The wage-loss factor is the extent to which a

compensable injury has affected the claimant’s ability to

earn a livelihood.  Emerson Elec. v. Gaston, 75 Ark. App.

232, 58 S.W.3d 848 (2001).  The Commission is charged with
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the duty of determining disability based upon a

consideration of medical evidence and other matters

affecting wage loss, such as the claimant’s age, education,

and work experience.  Eckhardt v. Willis Shaw Exp., Inc., 62

Ark. App. 224, 970 S.W.2d 316 (1998).  An employee who

sustains a compensable injury, like the claimant, is limited

to the applicable allowances set forth in Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-521(Repl. 2002), and such benefits cannot be increased

by considering wage-loss factors absent a finding of

permanent total disability.  Federal Compress & Warehouse

Co. v. Risper, 55 Ark. App. 300, 935 S.W.2d 279 (1996),

citing Anchor Const. Co. v. Rice, 252 Ark. 460, 479 S.W.2d

573 (1972).  

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-519(Repl. 2002) provides:

(e)(1) “Permanent total disability” means
inability, because of compensable injury or
occupational disease, to earn any meaningful wages
in the same or other employment.  
(2) The burden of proof shall be on the employee
to prove inability to earn any meaningful wage in
the same or other employment.

  
An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “9.  The claimant has failed to establish by a

preponderance of the credible evidence that he is

permanently and totally disabled.”  The Full Commission
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affirms this finding.  The claimant is age 55 and has a high

school education.  The claimant has been trained in the

employment fields of truck driving, mechanics, and welding,

but most of the claimant’s work history has involved truck

driving.  The claimant has also been employed as a custodian

and a postal service worker.  The claimant became employed

as a full-time delivery truck driver for the respondents in

October 2005.  The parties stipulated that the claimant

sustained a compensable right elbow injury on April 17,

2006.  The claimant testified that the respondents

terminated his employment on the date of injury, April 17,

2006.

Dr. Andersson performed right wrist surgery in

September 2006.  The claimant was thereafter treated for

pain and was diagnosed with reflex sympathetic dystrophy. 

Dr. Andersson performed additional surgery in March 2007. 

The claimant was non-compliant with the recommendations of

his treating physicians.  A Functional Capacity Evaluation

was provided on July 6, 2007.  It was noted that the

claimant “gave an unreliable effort, with 20 of 43

consistency measures within expected limits....Although Mr.

Walker demonstrated the ability to perform work in the
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Sedentary category, this level of function should not be

considered his maximum functional status due to repeated

signs and examples of unreliable effort.”  Dr. Andersson

reviewed the Functional Capacity Evaluation and reported on

July 16, 2007 that the claimant was able to perform

sedentary work.  Dr. Andersson assigned the claimant a 37%

permanent impairment to the right upper extremity on March

27, 2008.  The respondents have accepted and paid the 37%

rating.

The claimant contends that he is physically unable to

perform any type of work and that he is permanently totally

disabled.  In workers’ compensation cases, the Commission

functions as the trier of fact.  Blevins v. Safeway Stores,

25 Ark. App. 297, 757 S.W.2d 569 (1988).  The determination

of the credibility and weight to be given a witness’s

testimony is within the sole province of the Commission. 

Murphy v. Forsgren, Inc., 99 Ark. App. 223, 258 S.W.3d 794

(2007).  The Commission is not required to believe the

testimony of the claimant or any other witness buy may

accept and translate into findings of fact only those

portions of the testimony it deems worthy of belief. 
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Farmers Co-op v. Biles, 77 Ark. App. 1, 69 S.W.3d 899

(2002).  

In the present matter, the Full Commission finds the

claimant’s testimony that he is unable to perform any type

of gainful employment within his permanent restrictions is

not worthy of belief.  We find that the results of the

Functional Capacity Evaluation are entitled to significant

evidentiary weight.  The claimant gave an unreliable effort

during the Functional Capacity Evaluation and magnified his

pain symptoms.  It was indicated that the claimant was

physically able to perform at least Sedentary employment. 

In addition, the investigate surveillance of the claimant

beginning in July 2009 demonstrated that the claimant was

physically able to perform such activities as spraying water

with a hose, bending at the waist, walking, closing a car

trunk, carrying a large box, lifting both arms at and above

shoulder level, carrying objects with both hands, lifting

and stacking large tree limbs, raking, and driving.  The

evidence of record does not corroborate the claimant’s

testimony at the 2009 deposition or the 2012 hearing that he

was physically unable to perform any kind of work.  Based on

the Functional Capacity Evaluation and the surveillance of
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the claimant’s physical activities, the Full Commission

attaches minimal weight to Dr. Andersson’s notation on

December 14, 2007 that the claimant suffered from “permanent

loss of right hand.”  The evidence of record before the

Commission demonstrates that the claimant’s right hand is

functional, and that the claimant can participate in

appropriate physical activities, including gainful

employment.  Nor does the evidence corroborate the

claimant’s assertion that he is precluded, because of

prescription medication, to return to appropriate

employment.  Dr. Collins’ assertion in 2011 that the

claimant was “unable to work his job or any other job” is

not supported by any probative evidence of record.  The

claimant did not prove that he was unable to earn any

meaningful wage in the same or other employment.  

Based on our de novo review of the entire record, the

Full Commission finds that the claimant proved he sustained

reflex sympathetic dystrophy as a natural consequence of the

April 17, 2006 compensable injury.  The claimant proved that

an additional evaluation of his hand and physical therapy,

as recommended by Dr. Collins, was reasonably necessary in

connection with the compensable injury.  The claimant did
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not prove that he was permanently totally disabled.  The

claimant sustained a compensable scheduled injury and is not

entitled to permanent partial disability benefits in excess

of the 37% permanent rating assigned by Dr. Andersson.  The

claimant did not prove he was entitled to any percentage of

permanent physical impairment exceeding th 37% rating

assigned by Dr. Andersson.  For prevailing on the issue of

additional medical treatment, the claimant’s attorney is

entitled to a fee of five hundred dollars ($500), pursuant

to Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-715(b)(Repl. 2002).

IT IS SO ORDERED.

                                                       
                        A. WATSON BELL, Chairman

                                                       
                        KAREN H. McKINNEY, Commissioner

Commissioner Hood concurs, in part, and dissents, in part.

CONCURRING AND DISSENTING OPINION

          After my de novo review of the entire record, I

concur with the majority opinion that the claimant proved

that he sustained reflex sympathetic dystrophy as a

consequence of his compensable injury and that the

additional evaluation of his hand, as well as physical
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therapy recommended by Dr. Collins, was reasonably necessary

medical treatment of his compensable injury. However, I must

respectfully dissent, in part, from the majority’s finding

that the claimant did not prove that he was permanently and

totally disabled and that the claimant was only entitled to

a permanent anatomical impairment rating of 37%.

          The majority relied upon the surveillance video

which showed that, on those dates, the claimant was able to

use his hands.  However, Dr. Collins observed dystrophy in

the claimant’s fingers and opined that the claimant was

unable to return to work and had a “non-functioning upper

extremity.”  Dr. Collins also testified that, based upon the

surveillance video, he would not change his stated opinions. 

I place more strength in the opinion of a highly-trained

physician who actually performed a complete evaluation

pursuant to the Guides, and whose opinion and rating were

consistent with one another, than the rating of a physician

who had noted the “permanent loss” of his hand but refused

to perform the necessary evaluation according to the Guides

because of his limitations directly related to that loss. 

Given the fact that the claimant had been treated for RSD

and that victims of it can have good days and bad days, I
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cannot state that substantial evidence supports this

finding.  The claimant’s hand was non-functioning, his elbow

was significantly limited, he required strong medication,

and his work history was manual labor.  The claimant is

permanently and totally disabled.

          The permanent anatomical impairment rating upon

which the majority relies was rendered by Dr. Andersson on

November 18, 2009.  The last time she evaluated the claimant

was on July 16, 2007.  She rendered a rating on March 24,

2008.  She stated that this rating was “based upon the

limited data available.”  In reviewing her 2008 rating, she

stated that the claimant had 0% impairment for his right

wrist, 37% impairment of the right elbow, and 0% impairment

of his right hand.  The hand had 0% impairment, because he

was unable to tolerate the range of motion exercises

required for the evaluation.  This is quite frankly a

preposterous conclusion.  If he had no range of motion, then

0% impairment is the opposite conclusion to be drawn.  The

Guides to the Evaluation of Permanent Impairment (4th Ed.

1993) provide for the calculation of impairment based upon

range of motion deficits, sensory deficits and motor

deficits, yet no rating was prepared.  Furthermore, her
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November 2009 opinion was essentially that, without more

information, she could not change her 2008 37% rating which

only took into account his right wrist and elbow, despite

her own comments about the permanent loss of his hand.  

          The contrast between Dr. Andersson’s opinion with

Dr. Collins’ assessment, which he refined three times, is

significant. Dr. Collins personally and physically evaluated

the claimant at the time that he made the rating and

provided a step-by-step analysis pursuant to the Guides. 

Dr. Collins questioned the 0% rating for the hand.  Dr.

Collins determined that the appropriate rating should be 54%

to the whole person.  The rating was based upon measurements

taken by an occupational therapist.  He prepared an

evaluation, and then revised it using a different table in

the Guides.  During his deposition, he became aware that the

claimant had a previous rating of 5% for the claimant’s

sensory deficit, so he adjusted his rating opinion a third

time to remove that 5% from the calculation. 

          The Guides state that, for RSD, range of motion is

evaluated, then sensory deficit is evaluated, then motor

deficit impairment is evaluated, and finally the values are

combined for an impairment rating to the upper extremity of
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up to 100%.   Guides, 56.  Dr. Collins did not rate the

claimant’s range of motion in his hand, because he had none. 

He looked to the claimant’s sensory deficits, which resulted

in a 5% value, but this was eliminated from his calculation,

because it had already been assessed previously.  Then he

assessed the claimant’s motor deficit, using Table 12a on

page 49.  Using that table, the claimant had a grade one

level of muscle function, which was “slight contraction and

no movement,” which he placed at 90% within the table’s

motor deficit range of 76-99%.  Table 3 on page 20 of the

Guides translates a 90% impairment to the hand into a 54%

impairment to the body as a whole.  It is not explained why

the claimant’s loss of range of motion is not 100%, to then

be combined with the motor deficit, for a total of 99% which

equals 59% to the body as a whole.  

          Dr. Collins’ rating is worthy of much more weight

than Dr. Andersson’s in this situation, and I credit his

opinion and his rating of 54%.  

          I agree with the finding that the claimant’s RSD

is compensable, but I would award a permanent anatomical

impairment rating of 54% to the body as a whole, permanent

total disability benefits, and additional medical benefits.
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          For the foregoing reasons, I concur, in part, but

must respectfully dissent, in part, from the majority

opinion.

______________________________
PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner


